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Mr. Justice Fred J .  Peber delivered the Opinion of the Court. 

Minuteman Aviation, Inc. brought an action against M.R. 

Swearingen d/b/a/ Swearingen Aircraft Services in the State 

of Montana, Fourth Judj-cia1 District, Mj-ssoul-a County. Mr. 

Swearingen, a resident of Oklahoma, moved to quash service or 

to dismiss for lack of personal jurisdiction. His motion to 

dismiss was granted, and Minuteman appeals. We reverse and 

remand. 

The issue presented for our review is whether the defen- 

dant in this action can be subjected to personal jurisdiction 

in Montana. 

Minuteman Aviatj-on, Inc . (Minuteman) is a Montana corpo- 
ration, whose operations include aerial crop sprayj ng. Kr. 

Swearingen doing business as Swearingen Aircraft Engine 

Services (Swearingen) , does business in the State of Oklahoma 
where Swearingen overhauls and repairs aircraft engines. 

Affidavits were filed by both parties. In part the 

affidavits contradict each other. The uncontradicted portion 

of such affidavits shows that in March of 1987, Swearingen 

completely overhauled an aircraft engine for Minuteman. The 

repair work was done in Oklahoma. After installation in a 

Minuteman aircraft, the engine failed while the aircraft was 

used for crop spraying in Montana on April 5, 1987, and the 

aircraft crashed near Conrad, Montana. The affidavits fur- 

ther establish that at the request of FAA, Mr. Swearingen and 

one of his representatives came to Montana in May of 1987 to 

inspect the tear down of the engine in an attempt to deter- 

mine the cause of the engine failure. The engine was re- 

turned by Minuteman to Swearingen in the State of Oklahoma 

for another repair. After repair, the engine was shipped 

back to Montana and placed in the aircraft. The engine 

failed aaain and the aircraft was taken out of service. 



Minuteman filed suit in Montana against Swearingen, 

alleging negligence, breach of warranty and breach of con- 

tract. In response to the complaint Swearingen filed an 

affidavit and motion to quash or in the alternative to dis- 

miss for lack of personal jurisdiction. In Mr. Swearingen's 

affidavit he asserts facts which wou1.d defeat jurisdictional 

requirements. The president of Minuteman, Mr. Kenneth 

Mamuzich, then filed an affidavit in support of allegations 

made in the complaint regarding Swearingen's contacts within 

the State of Montana. Mr. Swearinqen then filed an opposing 

affidavit. After a hearina on the issues, the court granted 

Mr. Swearingen's motion to dismiss. 

Did the District Court err in granting defendant's 

motion to dismiss for lack oC personal iurisdiction? 

Whether the State of Montana may claim personal juris- 

diction over a nonresident defendant is a t-wo-part inquiry. 

As stated in Simmons v. State (1983), 306 Mont. 264, 271-7?, 

670 P.26  1372, 1376: 

For a Montana court. to exercise jurisdriction 
over a nonresident defendant, two questions must be 
considered. ( 1) Does the nonresident defendant 
come within the provisions of Montana's long-arm 
jurisdiction statutes; and 1 2 )  would exercise of 
1-ong-arm jurisdiction over the nonresident comport 
with traditional notions of fair play and substan- 
tial justice. May v. Figgins (Mont. 1980), 607 
P.2d 1132, 37 S.Rep. 493; Haker v. Southwestern Ry. 
Co. 11978), 17'6 Mont.. 364, 578 P.2d 724. See, 
generally, International Shoe Co. v. Washington 
(1945), 326 U.S. 310, 66 S.Ct. 154, 90 L.Ed. 95. 
If we find, as a matter of statutory construction, 
that the nonresident does not engage in any of the 
several activities enumerated in our long-arm 
statute, then our analysis ends and we must decline 
jurisdiction. However, even if the nonresident has 
done something which potentially confers jurisdic- 
tion, we must advance to the due process component 



which is ultimately determinati-ve of the jurisdic- 
tional question. 

In accordance with the first inquiry, personal jurisdic- 

tion mu-st initially be established pursuant to Rule 4 R ,  

M. R..Civ.P. The relevant portions of that statute provider 

(1) Subject to jurisdiction. All persons found 
within the state of Montana are subject to the 
jurisdiction of the courts of this state. In addi- 
tion, any person is subject to the jurisdiction of 
the courts of this state as to any claim for relief 
arising from the doing personally, through an 
employee, or through an agent, of any of the fol- 
lowing acts: 

(a? the transaction of any business within 
this state; 

(b) the commission of any act which results in 
accrual within this state of a tort action. 

. . . 
(el entering into a contract for services to 

he rendered or for material-s to be furnished in 
this state by such person; or . . .  

( 2 )  Acquisition of jurisdiction. Jurisdic- 
tion may be acquired by our courts over any person 
through service of process as herein provided; or 
by the voluntary appearance in an action by any 
person either personally, or through an attorney, 
or through any other authorized officer, agent or 
employee. 

While the plaintiff does not claim that Swearingen was 

"found within" Montana, it does contend that Swearingen 

transacted business within Montana and also committed acts 

which resulted in accrual of a tort action in Montana. As 

pointed out in -- Simmons, in order to exercise jurisdiction 

consistent with due process, it is necessary that an entity 

have had "minimum contacts" with the forum state so that 

requiring it to defend will not offend traditional notions of 

fair play and! substantial justice. Simmons, 670 2.2d at 

1377. 



This Court has previously acfirmes a three-part test in 

analyzing the due process component. In Simmons, 6 7 0  P.2d at 

13?8, we quoted the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals in ac- 

knowledging the following test: 

"If the nonresFdent defendant's activities within a 
state are 'substantial' or 'continuous and system- 
atic,' there is a sufficient relationship between 
the defendant and the state to support jurisdi-cti-on 
even tf the cause of action is unrelated to the 
defendant's forum activities. [citations omitted] 
If, however, the defendant's activities are not so 
pervasive as to subject him to general jurisdic- 
tion, the issue whether jurisdiction will lie turns 
on the nature and quality of the defendant's con- 
tacts in relation to the cause 05action. In our 
circuit, we use the 5011-owing approach in making 
this evaluation: (1) The nonresident defendant 
rrlust do some act or consummate some trsnsaction 
with the forum or perform some act by which he 
purposefully avails himself of the privilege oC 
conducting activities in the forum, thereby invok- 
ing its laws. (2) The claim must be one which 
arises out of or results from the defendant's 
forum-related activities. (3) Exercise of juris-. 
diction must be reasonable. [citations omitted]." 

Inherent in this approach is the recognition that 
while a nonresident defendant may be found to have 
purposely availed itself of activities within a 
forum state, the exercise of jurisdiction may still 
be unreasonable. 

In the present. ca.se facts relevant to whether Mr. 

Swearingen can be subjected to personal jurisdiction in 

Montana are disputed. Both parties support their respective 

positions with an affidavit. By its affidavit Minuteman 

establishes that it became aware of Swearingen and his busi- 

ness through "Trade-a-Plane" magazine, subscription copies of 

which were received at Minuteman in Nissoula, Montana. 

Einuteman also establishes by affidavit that Swearingen 

shipped the engine back to Montma after repair, knowing that 



it was to be used for crop spraying operations in Montana. 

Minuteman alsc asserts that Mr. Swearingen voluntarily came 

to Kontana to inspect the engine after the crash and that at 

that time Mr. Swearingen reaffirmed his guarantee of the 

prior engine overhaul and requested the engine be sent back 

to Oklahoma for additional repair. Finally, Minuteman as- 

serts that two torts occurred in Montana, each caused hy 

Swearingen. 

The facts sworn to by Mr. Swearingen in his affidavit 

are materially different. He states that he had not adver- 

tised in "Trade-a-Plane" magazine for seven years prior tc 

1987. He states that a3er the first engine repair, plain-, 

tiff instructed him to ship the engine t.o Texas to be in- 

stalled i.n an aircraft which was being repaired there. He 

denies that he knew this engine was to be used by plaintiff 

in Montana. He asserts that his appearance in Montana tc 

inspect the engine was not. voluntary but was at the insis- 

tence of the FAA. Mr. Swearingen denies that he reaffirmed 

his guarantee while in Nontana, stating rather that Minuteman 

contacted him in Oklahoma after he had returned. He states 

that he agreed to repair the engine in Oklahoma, but wlth no 

future guarantee. And finally, Swearingen asserts that the 

engine failures were caused by Minuteman's own negligence. 

He states his belief that the FAA's official report will 

indicate that the engine failure was due to negligent instal- 

lation of a carburetor by Minuteman, causing the first fail- 

ure. He asserts that the second failure was caused either by 

negligent maintenance by P'linuteman or by third party sabo- 

tage. Swea.rlngen thus denies that his actions caused the 

accrual of a tort in Montana. 

In the present case there are conflicting facts relevant 

to both prongs of the jurisdictional inquiry. The conflict- 

ing facts assertec'? by the parties are material to whether 



personal jurisdiction may initially be found pursuant to the 

requirements of Rule 4B, P?. R.Ci1r.P. The second inquiry, 

involving a sue process analysis, also involves conflicting 

material facts. Minuteman asserts facts which could confer 

personal jurisdiction over Mr. Swearingen. In contrast, Mr. 

Swearingen asserts facts which could support a motion to 

Zismiss for lac15 of personal jurisdiction. In this situs- 

tion, the trial ,court cannot properly weigh the evidence 

through a "battle of affid-avits." 

The Ninth Circuit. Court of Appeals faced a similar 

impasse in Data Disc, Incorporated v. Systems Technology 

Associates, Inc. (9th Cir. 1977), 557 F.2d 1280. In that 

case the appellate court stated: 

Where affidavits are directly conflicting on mate- 
rial points, we do not see how it is possible for 
the district judge to "weigh" the affidavits in 
order to resolve disputed issues. Except in those 
rare cases where the facts alleged in an affidavit 
a.re inherently incredible, and can be so charac- 
terized solely by a reading of the affidavit, the 
district judge has no basis for a determination of 
credibility. 

Data Disc, 557 F.2d at 1284. --- 
Where materia!. jurisd.ictional facts are disputed, the 

appropriate proceclure is a preliminary hearing by the Dis-- 

trict; Court pursuant to Rule 12 (d) , N.R.Civ.P. Data Disc, 

557 F . 2 d  at 1285; See also, Gatecliff v. Great Republic Life 

Ins. (Ariz. App. 1987), 744 P.2d 29, 33. Additionally, the 

court has discretion to permit discovery to resolve factual 

issues. Data Disc, 557 F.2d at 1285; Wells Fargo & Co. v. 

Flells Fargo Express Co. (9th Cir. 1977), 556 F.2d 406, 430. 

Where the district court takes evidence at a preliminary 

hearing plaintiff must establish the jurisdictional facts by 

a preponderacce of the evidence. Data Disc, 557 F.2d at 



1285. In a situation where the jurisdictional facts are 

intertwined with facts involving the merits of the case, the 

district court may determine its jurisdiction in a plenary 

pretrial proceeding. Land v. Dollar ( 1 9 4 7 ) ,  330 U.S. 731, 6 7  

S.Ct. 1009, 91 I , .Ed .  1209. See also 2A J. Moore, Moore's 

Federal Practice S 12.07 (1987). 

We conclude that a pretrial hearing is appropriate in 

the present case to resolve factual disputes which are mate- 

rial to the jurisdictional issue. The district court has 

?iscretion to allow discovery relevant to these issues. VTe 

reverse the order of dismissal and remand for further pro- 

ceedings consistent with this opinion. 

We Concur: ,,:? 


